
Synod of Queensland

Synod Ecumenical Relations Committee

Report of Meeting 7th June 2007
WELCOME & OPENING PRAYERS:  In the absence of the Moderator, Revd Anne Hulbert chaired the meeting and led us in worship.
PRESENT:  Anne Hulbert, Kerry Pierce, Dorothy Demack, Tim Hodgson, Bob Harriman, Neil Ballment, Don Whebell. Peter Lockhart was welcomed to the meeting as a new member of the SERC. 
WELCOME TO GUESTS: Sue Thomas and Rob Bos were welcomed as our guests for the meeting and the Conversation on the Catechumenate. 
APOLOGIES:  David Pitman, Andrew Gunton, Andrew Johnson, Graham Beattie, David Busch, Rob Leivesley, Ray Richmond, Paul Walton.
NEW MEMBER: Mr Leva Pat will be invited to become a member in his role with the Multi-Cultural activity of the Synod. The invitation is a response to a discussion on multicultural ministry at the Synod.
BUSINESS: 
1. Further follow-up of discussion commenced at the February Meeting: on ecumenical Covenanting
· Re putting the NCCA Covenant into practice: Take steps to promote the Christians in Dialogue study kit among our Presbyteries. Note that information about it is on our website. 

We agreed to contact Presbyteries to encourage discussion of the use of the 
Christians in Dialogue kit. Where this has happened, ask for stories about 
how it went. These can be added to our website. This has been included in a 
letter to Presbyteries.

Neil indicated his willingness to accept invitations to speak with locals churches 
about Covenanting.


NOTE: since the meeting, a brochure has been received advertising the 
launch of Stages on the Way II. Edited by Ray Williamson, it is an up-date 
of his account of progress in the Dialogues among churches in Australia. [See 
his ‘Overview’ in the ‘Dialogues’ page on our website] This new volume 
contains the Documents from the Bilateral Conversations between churches in 
Australia, 1994-2007.

The launch of Stages on the Way II will be held at St Francis College, Milton, on 
Friday 13th July at 12.20pm. A flyer was sent to all on our mailing list on 29th 
June.
· Suggestion that we recommend to QCT that at one of the General Meetings there be presentations by three theologians re the missional theology of their churches, exploring the language used by each in its statements on Mission. It was noted that ‘Mission’ is the topic currently being explored by the Roman Catholic-Uniting Church Dialogue. When this project is ready, it was felt that it would be helpful to have the papers for discussion at a SERC meeting.
· It was noted that ‘Mission’ is also a topic being considered at QCT for one of its General Meetings. 
· Peter and Don are members of the Roman Catholic – Uniting Church Dialogue. 
· For information of SERC members, the other Uniting Church members are: Revd Wendi Sargent, Revd Dr Geoff Thompson, Revd Dr Geraldine Wheeler [Secretary]  Mr Alan Demack and Revd Dr David Rankin [Co-Chair] The Roman Catholic members are: Archbishop John Bathersby [Co-Chair], Bishop Michael Putney, Mrs Elizabeth Harrington,  Revd Dr David Pascoe, Revd Bill O’Shea and Revd Dr Tom Erlich. 
· Re joint studies to promote understanding among Anglican, Catholic and UCA members and Ministers: It was noted that the QCT Faith and Unity Commission is being asked to do some revision of the Christians in Dialogue study kits to bring them up to date.
· Since the meeting: Rob Bos has loaned four sample copies of Lenten Studies produced by the Roman Catholic Archdiocese of Brisbane. Edited by Rob Cosgrove, they are very well suited for use in local ecumenical groups. These are well worth members of SERC looking at with a view to encouraging ecumenical Lenten Studies. They contain a very rich variety of prayers, biblical commentaries, reflections and study resources. They will be available for perusal at our meeting on 2nd August.

Out of discussion of the above areas, we agreed to:

· Have time at the next Synod for discussion of the SERC Report and for some consideration of The Ecumenical Question.

· Ask Presbyteries about ways in which they are addressing The Ecumenical Question.

2. WCC STATEMENT: Called to be the One Church: 
From the responses received from the Synods’ ecumenical relations committees, the Christian Unity Working Group compiled a report to the Assembly Standing Committee, which endorsed and commended it as the UCA response to the Statement.

Members were asked to bring suggestions re promoting discussion of the documents in the life of the Councils of the church. 


Ray Richmond compiled a PowerPoint presentation for The AGM of 
Queensland Churches Together. We agreed to invite Ray to present it to us at 
our next meeting [see below, point d]
SUGGESTIONS [these are carried over from the previous meeting]:
a. Following the request of the CUWG, make opportunities for bringing the WCC Statement [and the Assembly Response] to the attention of ministers, Presbyteries and Congregations. This has happened through our e-mail list and the Website, where the three papers are still the ‘Feature Article’.
b. Possibility of making this the basis of a series of Studies, eg., Lenten Studies?

c. Would this be a project that could be taken up in a similar way as was done by Rockhampton Churches Together with the Christians in Dialogue kit?

d. The Annual General Meeting of QCT featured a session on the WCC Statement – perhaps that may generate something for an ecumenical study resource. Ray Richmond did the PowerPoint presentation. From that, it was suggested that a 4-6 week study of Called to be the One Church be prepared – as a possible insert in Journey for Pentecost? It was also suggested that paragraphs in The Basis of Union which can be linked to the WCC Statement be used in this.
At the March SERC meeting, Ray Richmond offered to follow this up by writing a single study which could be the basis for an insert in Journey. It was suggested that this would be flexible enough to be done in a single session or over a couple of sessions.

It was also suggested that the insert could include ‘practical sessions’, like the barbecue in [e] following.

It was suggested too that the WCC Statement or a summary of it be somehow included in the Journey insert. 
e. Andrew Johnson suggested that we look at promoting some ecumenical things locally, eg., barbecues and visits to each others’ churches. “The more we get to know each other, the more likely we are going to build trust with each other.”

f. It was also suggested that ecumenical forums be designed and promoted from Andrew’s Social Justice area – and try to do this ecumenically, inviting politicians in the lead-up to the Federal Election. Perhaps a Forum around the issues of Climate Change would be a possibility, to gather political and ecumenical views.
Two key points from the Social Justice perspective were:

· Combined local forums with Roman Catholics to explore the Election material produced by each denomination, including local politicians;
· Combined education evenings on climate change. Note: this happened in Townsville.

3 CONVERSATION ON EPISKOPE:
The Report to Synod included a summary of our Conversation on Episkope. Following the suggestion by Rob Bos, this was amended to become the rationale for the Assembly’s Working Group on Doctrine to consider the issue. It was sent to the Working Group in time for its meeting on 25-27 June.
4. CATECHUMENATE: 
Sue Thomas from the Catholic Church was our special guest, to share with us the work she has been doing in her Master’s Program, which is a comparative study of the Catechumenate in the Anglican, Roman Catholic and Uniting Churches.
Her presentation opened with a telling extract from Maxwell E Johnson’s Worship: Rites, Feasts and Reflections Pastoral Press, Portland Oregon, 2004. Copies can be made available to any who want them.
Sue then gave her PowerPoint presentation which charts the comparative approaches to the Catechumenate in the three traditions. The points of similarity were quite striking – and highlighted the fact that the UCA’s Becoming Disciples has many things in common with the other two. And that it has yet to become well known in the UCA.
Sue pointed out that the key question that emerges from all this is: “What does it mean to be Christian?” The three approaches to the Catechumenate do not see it as a program that qualifies a person for membership of a denomination, but as a process for becoming disciples of Jesus Christ, as the UCA’s resource puts it.
Sue’s comparison chart of the three approaches will be sent to members following this Report. Please note that it part of her research project for the Masters program and make that point if you are showing it to people.

Rob Bos pointed to the Discussion Paper issued by the Assembly in March this year: A Church of Passionate Disciples …rethinking church membership. If you do not already have a copy, it is easy to find on the web, using Google. I’ll send it as an attachment to another e-mail.   
The Paper addresses many of the points that arose in our discussion about the Catechumenate, Baptism, Confirmation, the Covenant Service, Membership.

It’s appropriate to print here the opening Resolutions passed by the Assembly:

	Appendix 2 
Minute from the Tenth Assembly 
03.17 THEOLOGY AND DISCIPLESHIP 
The Assembly resolved: 

03.17.01 “Becoming Disciples” 
(a) to receive the report; 

(b) to commend the Becoming Disciples Process (the catechumenate) to congregations and faith communities; 

(c) to prepare resource materials and training programs to assist congregations to implement the Becoming Disciples Process; 

(d) to declare the resourcing of Congregations for implementing the Becoming Disciples Process a priority for the next triennium; 

(e) to commend to congregations and faith communities the use of an annual service of commitment such as A Congregational Reaffirmation of Baptism or The Covenant Service; 




Responses to the questions in the Discussion Paper should be sent to Rob by 

October 30th, 2007. 

The SERC is grateful to Sue for giving us her time to share her presentation – and to stay for the whole meeting. We wish her well in her Masters work.

From this discussion, we will proceed to discuss the possibilities we may pursue e.g., 

· the possibilities for ecumenically using some elements we have in common with each other’s Catechumenate resources .
· The way forward in promoting Becoming Disciples in the UCA.

5. QUEENSLAND CHURCHES TOGETHER:
· New Christian World Service Coordinator: Tanya Richards, a Uniting Church Deacon in her Intern phase was appointed and is quickly getting involved in the role. 
· New Churches Together Aboriginal Partnership Project Coordinator: 

Kerry Charlton has been appointed and is soon to commence her work.  

· Request for new UCA representative on QCT Faith and Unity Commission:
· New Member Church: The Coptic Orthodox Church will be welcomed as a Member Church of QCT at the October meeting.
· New Website: QCT now has a new website. It is in the early stages of development. For a look at the material it contains so far, visit it at:

www.qct.org.au
· NCCA Forum: QCT is heavily involved in the NCCA Forum, which will be held at Alexandra Park, July 13-17.

Tanya Richards and Don Whebell are Uniting Church delegates.
· The QCT Faith and Unity Commission has been examining courses being used in many of the member churches’ congregations. Peter Lockhart is a member of the Commission and reported that the current project arose from a request from churches for a review of the ‘Forty Days of Purpose’ course. This project is nearly complete. The aim is to provide a ‘tool’ which people may use when thinking about using such courses.
6. Report from Tim Hodgson on Relationships with Other Faiths Assembly Reference Group:
Tim reported that he was a member of a phone conference of Reference Group members in April. 

· The core group – based in Sydney – is looking at developing a new resource -


an inter-faith resource ‘tool’ that is ‘user-friendly’ [‘an Idiot’s Guide to interfaith 
dialogue’].

· There will be a fresh promotion of the existing study book Living With the Neighbour Who is Different. Written by Keith Rowe, it is a very good introduction  to understanding a Christian approach to relationships with people of other faiths. Published in 2001, it is a Report to the 10th Assembly. 
· There was some discussion that drew the distinction between the Federal Government’s policy of Assimilation and Multiculturalism. 
· Tim raised with the Reference Group the possibility of having a person in each Presbytery taking responsibility for gathering information about inter-faith activity in their area, making contact with people of other faiths and sharing that information. A letter will be written to Presbyteries about this.
· A member of the Reference Group participated in a conference in New Zealand which explored issues relating to education, media and security policy. It was a follow-on conference from earlier ones held in Yogyakarta, Indonesia and Cebu in The Philippines. Tim can give us more information about it. 

Tim also reported that the Brisbane City Council will be hosting some interfaith 
dialogues and will be looking for representatives from the churches to be involved. 

Rob Bos will be leading a group to India for contacts with Hindus, Sikhs, Buddhists, Muslims. UC Information will have details of that closer to the time.

7. Barbecue gathering with Muslim Group: following and exchange of e-mails with Mohamad Abdalla, the date has been set for the barbecue with the Muslim group: Saturday 28th July. We will meet at the time of the Mid-day Prayer at 12.45 and then go for a lunch BBQ at the home of one of their members.
The Mid-day Prayers will be held at the Kuraby Mosque, 1408 Beenleigh Road, Kuraby. For catering purposes, members are asked to advise if they coming by Tuesday 24th July. 
Would you please put that in your diaries. Hopefully we can be well represented. It will be an interesting and worth-while experience.

8. Annual Gathering with Anglican and Catholic Commissions

Date Claimer was sent to SERC members for this event, to be held on 
Thursday 4 October 2007 at the Greek Orthodox Church of St George
33 Edmondstone Street, South Brisbane

Starting at 5:30pm


Followed by dinner at the Greek Club


This is hosted by the Roman Catholic Commission for Ecumenism and 

Interfaith Relations.


Please put this in your diaries.




Further details will be sent by e-mail.
9. WEBSITE   www.ecumenical.ucaweb.com.au
10. STRATEGIC PLAN, SOUTH-EAST QUEENSLAND:
Graham will keep us up to date with progress. We’ll keep this item on the Agenda.
11. DATES FOR MEETINGS IN 2007


October 4th 


December 6th 
Meetings will commence with BYO lunch at noon and conclude at 3.00pm. We agreed to the later finish-time in view of the experiences this year when we were unable to justice to all the business before us. 
Grace and peace

Don Whebell

Secretary

7 July 2007
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